EXPLORING INNOVATIVE APPROACHES TO IMPROVING SUSTAINABLE MANAGEMENT OF ANIMAL HEALTH EMERGENCIES



Paris, France, 26-27 November 2019

Contents

Executive Summary					
Opei	Opening				
	ION 1:				
Glob	al Context	5			
1.	Setting the scene – OIE's review of national contingency plans. "The gulf between emergency plans and resources needed: A global review"	5			
2.	Global review of linkages between Veterinary Services and national emergency management plans	5			
3.	Cost-benefit analysis of investing in emergency preparedness	5			
Dis	scussion	6			
SESS	ION 2:				
Reso	urce mobilisation for emergency response	7			
1.	The importance for resource mobilisation of linking animal health emergency response to whole-of-government frameworks	7			
2.	Solidarity Funds: Fonds national agricole mutualisation du risque sanitaire et environnemental (FMSE) – A mutual fund for health and environmental risks in agriculture in France	7			
3.	Insurance/reinsurance – does it have a role?	8			
4.	Public-private partnership – an example from Namibia	8			
Dis	cussion	8			
CECC	ION 3:				
	national Cooperation for Animal Health Emergencies	10			
1.	History and guiding principles of the International Animal Health Emergency Reserve (IAHER) and guidance for other countries considering an IAHER-style approach	10			
2.	Testing IAHER – simulation				
3.	Testing IAHER – real example				
4.	Similarities and differences between international mechanisms to support public health emergencies, and the reasons for the differences				
Die	scussion				
DIS		1 1			
	ION 4: Health networks and timely delivery of interventions through research and development	: 12			
1.	Rift Valley fever – the challenges of sustaining preparedness against a periodic emergency	12			
2.	High-containment laboratory preparedness – opportunities for rapid laboratory response against emerging and existing zoonotic pathogens: leveraging capacity through global alliance	12			
3.	An R&D Blueprint for action to prevent epidemics	12			
4.	Rapid scale-up of vaccine development	13			

5.	Vaccine reserves – assured emergency supply options (AESOP)	13		
6.	International mechanisms to facilitate animal health research and development in response to emergencies – current situation	13		
Dis	scussion	14		
SESS	SION 5:			
	ning and exercising for emergencies, including deliberate-release scenarios	15		
1.	OIE Guidelines on Animal Health and Welfare Simulation Exercises	15		
2.	Nordic-Baltic Veterinary Contingency Group – a regional simulation exercise approach	15		
3.	Ensuring cost effectiveness – the CELULEX exercise	15		
4.	GET Prepared – a framework for better planning and testing of emergency preparedness	16		
Dis	scussion	16		
SESS	SION 6:			
	stigating and responding to agro-crime	17		
1.	Project RHINO – including veterinarians in the response to bioterrorism	17		
2.	Misinformation and criminal activity – recent experience with ASF outbreaks	17		
3.	USDA-FBI model for preparedness training	18		
4.	Intelligence gathering and analysis for deliberate biological incidents involving animals (agro-crime and agro-terror)	18		
5.	Investigation of suspicious outbreaks – OIE guidelines and intersectoral cooperation	19		
Dis	scussion	19		
SESS	ION 7:			
Appl	lied information systems and technology	20		
1.	Potential use of risk assessment to inform targeted surveillance for ASF at airports	20		
2.	Bluedot	20		
3.	READY: Global readiness for major disease outbreak response	20		
4.	Rift Valley fever – risk mapping and prediction	21		
Dis	Discussion			
	SION 8:			
Big I	deasdeas	24		
Ann	ex-1: Agenda	24		
Annex-2: List of Participants				

Executive Summary

The OIE Workshop on "Approaches to Improving Sustainable Management of Animal Health Emergencies" was held at OIE Headquarters in Paris, France, on 26 and 27 November 2019. It was organised as part of the joint OIE-FAO-INTERPOL "Building Resilience against Agro-Terrorism and Agro-Crime" Project (hereafter referred to as "the Project"), which is funded by the Weapons Threat Reduction Program (WTRP) of Global Affairs Canada. The overall objective of this Project is to strengthen multisectoral capacity to respond to agro-terrorism and agro-crime by fostering cooperation at the regional and international level and building capacity through training and exercising. The Project focuses on emergencies which result from agro-terrorism or agro-crime, whilst aiming to build resilience against all types of animal health emergencies.

The purpose of this workshop was to share information about approaches which could improve the sustainability of emergency management, particularly in lower-resource settings. It also aimed to foster greater collaboration between the animal health and law enforcement communities. Workshop outputs would support a global conference on emergency management in 2021 and inform a future work programme.

The 53 participants that attended the workshop represented Veterinary Services, law enforcement authorities, academia, international and non-governmental organisations, and the private sector. Efforts were made to ensure that most regions were represented, and that gender balance was achieved.

Participants agreed that sustainability of emergency management was challenging to achieve in both lowand high-resource settings, and that innovative approaches could offer partial solutions. Innovative tools presented included: inter-country agreements to share human resources for emergency response; public-private partnerships; assessment and prediction models (including those using climate data and 'big data'); resource mobilisation mechanisms; response networks (including research); and mechanisms to fast track development of pharmaceutical interventions, e.g. vaccines.

The experiences shared by presenters illustrated the diverse range of individuals and groups with a stake in emergency management, highlighting the importance of whole-of-society approaches.

The importance of multidisciplinary collaboration and cooperation was reflected in the results of a post-workshop survey, which showed that most participants left the workshop with ideas about working with colleagues in other sectors and with different expertise.

A number of ways of improving sustainability of emergency management were identified, including exploring novel ways of mobilising resources for response; using disease prediction models; encouraging groups of countries to cooperate and share resources for exercises and response; utilising science (including risk assessment) and technology to develop cost-effective strategies; and making smarter use of networks and coordination frameworks.

Feedback from participants was positive and praised the diverse range of presentations. In addition, the workshop acted as a launch meeting for the "Building Resilience" project, with many of those present either already involved with Project activities or interested in being part of the Project and following its progress.

It was clear that there is a need to raise awareness of the threats and consequences of agro-terrorism and agro-crime and that multisectoral preparedness should involve security and law enforcement sectors.

The OIE appreciated and acknowledged the support from Global Affairs Canada in funding the workshop.

Opening

Dr Matthew Stone, OIE Deputy Director General "International Standards and Science", welcomed the participants and highlighted the workshop objectives. The topic resonated with his own personal experience dealing with an agro-crime event in New Zealand ('Operation Waiheke').

Session 1: [Chaired by Dr Francesco Berlingieri, European Commission]

Global Context

1. Setting the scene – OIE's review of national contingency plans. "The gulf between emergency plans and resources needed: A global review"

[Dr Keith Hamilton, OIE HQ]

In 2019, the OIE carried out a survey of global animal disease contingency plans (or emergency plans). The results showed that 163 of the OIE's 181 Member Countries had some form of national contingency plan. However, there was evidence that many of these plans were not being fully implemented due to a lack of financial resources, legislation, and/or infrastructure. In terms of capacity to respond, regions with larger export markets appeared to have invested more in planning.

If National Veterinary Service emergency plans are not linked to national cross-government emergency plans, they may not be operational. Therefore, having an emergency plan per se does not mean that a country is prepared for an emergency. To be fit for purpose, plans need to be tailored to the specific country situation and account for resources. The survey results also showed that there was a tendency for 'reactive' planning, i.e. planning after events had become emergencies. This highlighted a need to consider systematic planning. Generic emergency plans could be a way to bolster preparedness for a range of threats, i.e. a range of diseases and/or different types of hazard.

2. Global review of linkages between Veterinary Services and national emergency management plans

[Ms Armaghan Nasim, Georgetown University Center for Global Science and Security, Virginia-Maryland College of Veterinary Medicine]

Ms Nasim presented a global review of linkages between Veterinary Services and national emergency management plans (NEMPs). The cumulative effects of population growth, rapid urbanisation, increasing globalisation and climate change mean that the importance of NEMPs for zoonotic and epizootic disease is ever increasing. The review assessed the level of inclusion of animal health in the NEMPs of 86 OIE Member Countries and the association with various factors, including geographical region, publication date of the NEMP, national income status, and the contribution of the agricultural sector to national gross domestic product (GDP).

Only one third of the NEMPs which were analysed expressly mentioned 'Veterinary Services', while approximately two-thirds mentioned 'animals' or 'animal diseases'. The factor with the greatest correlation with the inclusion of animal health in NEMPs was the level of the agricultural sector's contribution to the national GDP. Of the specific animal diseases mentioned in some NEMPs, none of the diseases, zoonotic or epizootic, were mentioned in conjunction with fisheries and/or aquaculture, despite the increasing use of aquaculture to meet the food demands of the growing world population. The lack of inclusion of Veterinary Services in NEMPs is problematic and highlights a lack of capacity to use them during and after an emergency event.

3. Cost-benefit analysis of investing in emergency preparedness

[Dr William Gilbert, University of Liverpool]

Dr Gilbert presented the interim results of an economic analysis of the benefits of investing in preparedness for animal health. The analysis was initiated as part of the first phase of the joint OIE-FAO-INTERPOL project "Building resilience against agro-terrorism and agro-crime. A summary of the potential economic impacts of an animal disease was provided, with a hypothesis that investing

in emergency preparedness of Veterinary Services reduces the direct losses of a disease outbreak and the cost of response. Dr Gilbert laid out the significant challenges to the analysis caused by the uncertain nature of an agroterrorism event and by the difficulties of quantifying historic investments. Methods for dealing with these obstacles were then discussed. Focusing on four geographic regions: East and West Africa, the Middle East and South East Asia, data collected through the OIE's PVS programme were examined. The relationships established between available data allowed the interpolation of national Veterinary Service and emergency preparation spending estimates across gaps in the data, and further analyses at regional level to be performed.

Discussion

The opening session set the scene by describing some important high-level gaps in emergency management capacity. Emergency management strategies and approaches, and the benefits gained from investing in preparedness, vary according to the national situation. Investments in planning appear to be prioritised according to resources available and perception of risk. The session also highlighted the link between overall revenue from agriculture and willingness to engage in contingency planning for animal health.

Having a contingency plan does not mean that a country is ready to apply it, and many countries do not have the necessary resources, legislation, or capacity to implement the plans effectively. The discussion also emphasised the need to include intentional spread of animal diseases and accidental laboratory release in contingency plans.

More work could determine how many emergency plans have been tested through a simulation exercise and/or by a real emergency and explore the extent to which risk assessments have informed emergency planning.

Session 2: [Chaired by Dr Baptiste Dungu, Onderstepoort Biological Products SOC Ltd]

Resource mobilisation for emergency response

1. The importance for resource mobilisation of linking animal health emergency response to whole-of-government frameworks

[Dr Odireleng Idy Thololwane, Department of Veterinary Services, Botswana]

Dr Tholowane presented Botswana's government model for mobilising resources for Veterinary Services during animal health emergencies. He emphasised the need for good linkages between Veterinary Services and central government frameworks, as strong links ensure timely resource mobilisation in the event of animal or veterinary public health emergencies and enable Veterinary Services to adequately execute their mandate. A timely and effective response is best achieved through provision of adequate and prompt funding, good coordination, stakeholder engagement and collaboration; all these must be supported by robust legal frameworks and policies.

2. Solidarity Funds: Fonds national agricole mutualisation du risque sanitaire et environnemental (FMSE) – A mutual fund for health and environmental risks in agriculture in France

[Ms Marie Jousse, FMSE]

FMSE is a mutual fund created in 2013 to support response to adverse animal health and environmental events in the agriculture sector in France. Its mission is to compensate farmers for losses which result from environmental accidents due to pollution or from animal diseases listed by a 2013 French ministerial order (most of which are on the OIE list of notifiable diseases and in appendix I of Council Decision 2009/470/EC on expenditure in the veterinary field). The operation of the fund follows a European Commission regulation (within the Common Agricultural Policy [CAP]) which allows for a proportion of the compensation expenses to be refunded by the State or the European Union.

Costs and losses eligible for compensation by the fund include 1) costs and losses due to the disease, such as animal deaths and yield losses and 2) losses due to disease control measures (except mandatory slaughter), which include isolation costs, yield losses, commercial losses due to inability to sell, and costs associated with disease treatments. For the national compensation programme, 65% of expenses come from the State and 35% come from FMSE. Of the expenses covered by FMSE, 30% come from a communal section of the fund, which receives contributions from all farmers, and 70% come from one or more specialised sections (e.g. ruminant section, swine section).

FMSE is a risk management tool which can contribute to the efficiency of disease eradication plans and the protection of agricultural produce.

A number of examples of the way in which FMSE is used were presented. These included an example of its use in the context of disease surveillance programmes (bovine tuberculosis, brucellosis and enzootic bovine leukosis), where farmers are compensated for isolation costs that result from positive test results or suspicions of disease. This encourages early notification and minimises economic losses.

3. Insurance/reinsurance – does it have a role?

[Mr Gary Hutchings, DH AgRisk]

"An ounce of prevention is worth a pound of cure." Insurance and reinsurance models can play a role in mobilising resources to support the response to animal health emergencies; they can also play a role in incentivising stakeholders to take preventative measures. To create insurance solutions against highly infectious diseases there is a need to fully understand how the disease can circulate within an animal population and what systems or processes can be utilised to mitigate the spread. This knowledge may, in turn, be used to develop a defence against an animal health emergency or respond to one effectively, should one occur. Insurance is not just about transferring risk but understanding it. The risk of infectious disease entering a farm can be greatly reduced at farm level. Individual farmers can play a significant role in reducing risks (thus protecting their business) by applying biosecurity measures. The adjustment of insurance premiums based on risk and actions that policy holders take to reduce that risk allows farmers to be rewarded for applying biosecurity measures.

4. Public-private partnerships - an example from Namibia

[Dr Anja Boshoff-De Witt, Namibia Meat Board]

A good case study of an effective public–private partnership (PPP) is the emergency animal health fund for foot and mouth disease in Namibia. This partnership is between the public-sector Directorate of Veterinary Services (DVS) and the private-sector Meat Board of Namibia (MBN). The MBN initiated the establishment and funding of the emergency animal health fund to assist the DVS to set up disease control measures immediately in the event of an emergency. In addition, the Animal Health Consultative Forum was established as a platform for regular interaction between the two sectors, even in times outside of emergency situations. Other countries can benefit from this example of a PPP, whereby a fund established by the private sector can be mobilised in times of emergency to protect private-sector interests through supporting the Competent Authority, thus creating a winwin situation for both partners.

Discussion

Though animal health emergencies are taken seriously by all countries, some countries with lower-capacity Veterinary Services have difficulties sustaining investments in prevention; this is compounded by poor coverage of Veterinary Services in remote areas. This has led some countries to put in place surveillance systems managed by farmers with support from stakeholders.

It is important for all stakeholders (including livestock producers) to take responsibility for, advocate for, and invest in preventative measures, including vaccination and biosecurity. Non-adherence to vaccination programmes and other control programmes may lead to farmers not being compensated, as described in the presentations on solidarity funds and the insurance/reinsurance model, or to high insurance premiums.

A challenge for Veterinary Services is the compensation policy for animals culled because of government control programmes. The problems include no policy being in place at all, funds not being sufficient to cover the value of the animal(s) destroyed, and funds not covering costs from loss of business or loss of ability to resume production.

The benefits of PPP models demonstrate that they offer a sustainable approach to improve Veterinary Services' emergency management. It was highlighted that PPPs work well when driven by the livestock industry. They provide mutual benefits for both the public and private sector, such as emergency funding and resources, thus facilitating a more efficient and effective emergency response.

-

¹ Benjamin Franklin - February 4, 1735

Solidarity funds, and insurance/reinsurance models do have potential to work in lower-resource settings when their advantages are promoted amongst the farming communities. Insurance/reinsurance models rely on farmers being responsible for reducing the risk of disease entry onto their farm through effective biosecurity practices. To incentivise farmers to take up insurance/reinsurance, it is also important to support the market/maintain market continuity for livestock and livestock products during an outbreak.

A mix of these models and approaches, considering the local context, could be supported to improve emergency management.

Session 3: [Chaired by Dr Gail Carson, GOARN Vice-Chair]

International Cooperation for Animal Health Emergencies

1. History and guiding principles of the International Animal Health Emergency Reserve (IAHER) and guidance for other countries considering an IAHER-style approach

[Ms Sharon Kolek, Australian Government Department of Agriculture]

The International Animal Health Emergency Reserve (IAHER) is a non-binding international cooperation arrangement to voluntarily share personnel between countries in the event of an animal disease emergency to supplement domestic emergency response capabilities. The signatory countries are Australia, Canada, Ireland, New Zealand, the United Kingdom, and the United States of America. There is no funding obligation for countries donating personnel, and the recipient country covers all the expenses incurred except salaries, which are covered by the donating country. The IAHER has an operations manual that includes: standard operating procedures; processes for activation and deployment (including insurance, travel, security, recognition of qualifications); roles and responsibilities; and financial arrangements. Having this manual prepared in peacetime means that personnel can be deployed rapidly in the event of an emergency.

A key consideration for other groups of countries wishing to develop an IAHER-style model is that the arrangement should be between similar partners (alignment of legislation, similar incident command systems, mutual recognition of qualifications, etc.) with strong relationships already in place. In addition, there should be a commonality of language and the signatories should have the commitment and the capacity to implement the arrangement.

2. Testing IAHER – simulation

[Dr Gordon Cleveland, USDA APHIS VS OSIC]

The IAHER has been tested through a functional simulation exercise, Exercise Athena. This exercise aimed to raise awareness about the IAHER Arrangement and to test the IAHER Operations Manual. It was an opportunity for all signatory countries to practise their role, with Australia as the recipient and the other countries as donors, in the mobilisation of personnel to meet a surge in demand. There were no field activities nor any actual deployment of personnel. The exercise met its aim and objectives, continued to build on communication and collaboration between the signatory countries, and identified lessons to further strengthen and maximise the value of the arrangement.

3. Testing IAHER – real example

[Ms Sharon Kolek, Australian Government Department of Agriculture and Dr Andre van Halderen, New Zealand Ministry for Primary Industries]

On behalf of Dr Andre van Halderen from the New Zealand Ministry for Primary Industries, Ms Kolek described a real example of bilateral activation of the IAHER by Australia and New Zealand for New Zealand's national *Mycoplasma bovis* eradication programme.

The experience emphasised the importance of having the Operational Manual prepared in peacetime, with clear expectations of capabilities agreed in advance. The value of sharing a common language, especially for technical farming and veterinary terms, was clear. Educational requirements for the veterinarians in the two countries are similar, meaning that the veterinary qualification was recognised and mutual registration was easy. Similarly, transferring laboratory personnel from Australia was straightforward, as their skills and qualifications are considered equivalent to those of staff in New Zealand. The IAHER activation was supported by a dedicated logistics team that could deal with travel, accommodation, and IT needs. The rapid response from Australia to the specific needs of New Zealand was praised.

The challenges with the arrangement included the problem of ensuring that the recipient country had an effective induction programme for incoming staff from the donor country. In an emergency response, implementing an induction programme is not always easy, but it is vital to ensuring that staff can operate as effectively as possible. An additional challenge was the short duration of the deployment of staff. Most of the personnel were deployed for only 2–3 weeks, and it was felt that they would return just when they were getting to grips with their role; this was less of an issue for laboratory staff, as testing protocols are standardised. A minimum deployment of 6 weeks would have been more useful, but this is not always possible, as there may be constraints on the ability of the donor country to spare staff and staff may be unavailable due to family commitments. Defining the specific needs of the recipient country and conveying these to the donor country can also be challenging, and it is often difficult in practice to know exactly what is needed (e.g. skills and numbers of staff).

In summary, the assistance provided by Australia was invaluable and New Zealand was grateful for the help provided.

4. Similarities and differences between international mechanisms to support public health emergencies and animal health emergencies, and the reasons for the differences [Dr Ludovic Plee, FAO and Dr Patrick Drury, WHO]

Representatives from the FAO Emergency Management Center - Animal Health (EMC-AH) and the Global Outbreak Alert and Response Network (GOARN) presented the emergency management systems and coordination mechanisms in place at FAO and WHO, respectively.

Despite the different mandates of the FAO and WHO in addressing preparedness and response to threats, a similar approach is being used in terms of global coordination of events of international concern and both systems are widely interlinked in order to address needs under the One Health approach. Mission deployment information and needs for expertise are also widely shared between the two emergency entities on a regular basis.

Discussion

Mechanisms for mobilising and sharing personnel during health emergencies can play a valuable role in sustainable emergency management and can help meet the demand. Challenges may be encountered if the emergency extends to several countries or regions.

The IAHER model could be replicated in other parts of the world, such as in the Americas (between Spanish-speaking countries). Although there are challenges in ensuring commonality of language between countries in some regions, there are solutions, including use of a common second language or local translators.

Another model for resource sharing in response to public health emergencies is the GOARN model, which facilitates the deployment of experts from over 250 partner technical institutions and networks (including national governments, research networks, and individual research institutions) in response to requests for assistance from WHO Member Countries. Recent attacks on healthcare workers involved in the Ebola response in the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) highlight the importance for any arrangement to prioritise the care of its deployed workers, ensuring that the necessary security, health, and wellbeing support is available. In such circumstances, a strong relationship with law enforcement and peacekeepers is essential to support emergency workers.

Communication at the community level is essential to develop trust and support for response actions. This requires a multisectoral approach that engages a wide variety of partners and stakeholders, including law enforcement, to support this dialogue. High-level political support is also essential.

Session 4: [Chaired by Dr Osman Dar, Chatham House]

One Health networks and timely delivery of interventions through research and development

1. Rift Valley fever – the challenges of sustaining preparedness against a periodic emergency [Baptiste Dungu, Onderstepoort Biological Products SOC Ltd]

Dr Dungu's presentation emphasised the need to maintain emergency management capacities during interepidemic periods, particularly for diseases such as Rift Valley fever, which occurs periodically. Because larger outbreaks of RVF only occur on average every 5–10 years it can be difficult to incentivise livestock owners and governments to maintain capacity for emergency response or to implement preventative measures (such as vaccination) during extended interepidemic periods. To maintain preparedness for RVF and ensure that prevention measures are cost effective, risk-based strategies could be adopted, e.g. seasonally and geographically targeted vaccination and health promotion programmes. Vaccine banks for RVF could also support preparedness. Dr Dungu highlighted the growing capacity of African pharmaceutical companies to manufacture and distribute quality-assured vaccines (including RVF vaccine) for use on the continent – highlighting the importance of self-sufficiency and sustainability in improving disease control.

2. High-containment laboratory preparedness – opportunities for rapid laboratory response against emerging and existing zoonotic pathogens: leveraging capacity through global alliance

[Dr Bradley Pickering, CFIA]

In 2011, the Canadian Food Inspection Agency (CFIA) demonstrated that swine were susceptible to Ebola virus infection. In the wake of the West Africa Ebola virus outbreak, the CFIA increased its diagnostic capacity to test swine, and demonstrated that they were a potential amplifying host for Ebola virus. Following this work in 2016, it was realised that there was a need for an integrated One Health government biosafety level 4 (BSL4) network. This resulted in the establishment of the Biosafety Level 4 Zoonotic Laboratory Network (BSL4ZNet), which coordinates activities across 15 partner organisations in the UK, USA, Canada, Australia, and Germany. The Network has grown significantly since its inception and continues to maintain its mission, which is to sustain trusted BSL4 partnerships to strengthen international coordination, improve knowledge sharing and leverage capacity for diagnostics, research, and training. The Network also has plans for a pilot tabletop exercise to assess response capacity and communications in the event of a zoonotic level 4 pathogen outbreak.

3. An R&D Blueprint for action to prevent epidemics

[Dr Marie-Pierre Preziosi, WHO]

Dr Marie-Pierre Preziosi presented on the prioritisation, coordination and fast-tracking of research and development through the WHO's R&D Blueprint. This mechanism aims to ensure that effective and appropriate medical interventions are available at the earliest opportunity (avoiding undue regulatory delays) for use in the event of an infectious disease emergency. The Blueprint is focused on selected priority diseases (including 'Disease X') – which have been selected because there is a need to address current gaps – and the team has worked to map and coordinate stakeholders involved in the research and development of related diagnostics, vaccines and treatments for each disease. Steady progress has been made against the various milestones of research preparedness.

Tools, documents and research priorities generated as part of research preparedness and response activities have been critical in shaping, accelerating, and supporting research during outbreaks. Some support has been provided to countries to enable them to consider ethical issues for research (e.g. informed consent) and to develop national research plans. More work is needed on the sharing of commercial benefits of R&D (with the countries where outbreaks are occurring). This may have some implications for sustainability of R&D capacity-building efforts.

4. Rapid scale-up of vaccine development

[Dr Mike Whelan, CEPI]

The Coalition for Epidemic Preparedness Innovations (CEPI) is a global coalition of public, private, philanthropic, and civil society organisations which aims to stimulate, finance and coordinate vaccine development for emerging infectious diseases. Its goal is to reduce the global risk of epidemics by developing vaccines to control outbreaks. CEPI's vision is a world in which epidemics are no longer a threat to humanity. CEPI works across preparedness, response, and sustainability. The CEPI portfolio includes MERS-CoV, Lassa fever, Nipah virus infection, Disease X, Rift Valley fever, and Chikungunya. Work includes advancing the most promising 'vaccine candidates' for priority diseases (PREPARE) and validating novel 'platforms' for emergency response (RESPOND). The objective is to reduce the time from development, through trials, to use in the field by doing as much work as possible before the next big event. Several of the novel platforms are looking promising. The portfolio and work of CEPI closely align with WHO's R&D Blueprint. Achievements to date include accelerating the development of prophylactic vaccines and of responsive vaccine platforms. Vaccines will be available on an equitable basis for those that need them regardless of their ability to pay.

5. Vaccine reserves – assured emergency supply options (AESOP)

[Dr Keith Sumption, EuFMD]

Dr Keith Sumption presented on vaccine reserves and assured emergency supply options and shared the work of the European Commission for the Control of Foot-and-Mouth Disease (EuFMD) in this area. He highlighted the importance of maintaining strategic reserves of antigens and vaccine and the relative merits of national stockpiles, virtual vaccine banks and assured stock options (e.g. AESOP). Challenges related to rapidly evolving risks, multiple risks (antigens) and high costs were discussed. Models such as AESOP may be able to address some of these challenges by spreading risks across countries, lowering costs and possibly increasing access for countries not able to afford their own stockpiles; however, some easing of regulations around the use of vaccines from other regions may be required.

6. International mechanisms to facilitate animal health research and development in response to emergencies – current situation

[Dr Alex Morrow, STAR-IDAZ]

Poorly controlled outbreaks of porcine epidemic diarrhoea (PED), in North America, and African swine fever (ASF), globally, have highlighted the inability of current tools to support rapid, effective response. The length of time from vaccine development to delivery is widely seen as being too slow. New technology platforms offer the hope of shortening the innovation pathway and approval process so that vaccines are available more rapidly for emergent pathogens. Much could also be achieved by focusing the available resources on agreed critical gaps in knowledge. Dr Morrow presented on the work of the STAR-IDAZ International Research Consortium, a global initiative to coordinate research programmes at international level to contribute to the development of new and improved animal health strategies for at least 30 priority diseases/infections/issues. STAR-IDAZ includes research institutes, international and regional animal health organisations, national governments, funders of research, and manufacturers of veterinary medicinal products. The target

deliverables include candidate vaccines, diagnostics, therapeutics, procedures, and key scientific information/tools to support risk analysis and disease control. To achieve these goals, the partners agree to coordinate/align their research programmes to address identified research needs relating to the various topics and to share results. Dr Morrow emphasised that a key principle of the Consortium is to ensure the wide dissemination and sharing of research results without jeopardising intellectual property rights. STAR-IDAZ employs a multidisciplinary 'research roadmap' approach and adopts new approaches to vaccine development, including platform technologies such as vectored vaccines, virus-like particles, and self-amplifying RNA technology.

Discussion

To prevent RVF epidemics it is important to encourage timely livestock vaccination strategies (before outbreaks and not in the face of them). The timing and location of vaccine campaigns can be informed by risk assessment and prediction models, which are becoming increasingly accurate. Long interepidemic periods between RVF outbreaks mean that it could be difficult to persuade farmers to invest time and resources in preventative vaccination or to prioritise RVF vaccination over other more frequently occurring diseases. The use of multivalent vaccines (including RVF with other common livestock diseases) could encourage uptake of RVF vaccination. The need for an integrated One Health approach to RVF was highlighted by the inclusion of RVF in WHO's R&D Blueprint Roadmap.

Participants also highlighted that CEPI, on the human side, and STAR-IDAZ, on the animal side, could learn from each other and benefit from sharing experiences.

Self-sufficiency has a role to play in sustainability. For example, RVF is a regional problem for Africa and capacity for vaccine manufacture should be established in Africa. Likewise, diagnostic samples collected from the African continent should be used in research and vaccine development on the continent.

Session 5: [Chaired by Dr Melissa Berguist, IIAD]

Planning and exercising for emergencies, including deliberate-release scenarios

1. OIE Guidelines on Animal Health and Welfare Simulation Exercises

[Dr Daniel Donachie, OIE]

The OIE Guidelines on Animal Health and Welfare Simulation Exercises, developed by the OIE *ad hoc* Group on Veterinary Emergencies, outline the key principles to be considered in preparing, delivering and learning from a simulation exercise. The Guidelines emphasise the benefits of regular simulation exercises (especially those that involve working with other agencies and stakeholders), outline the different types of exercise, and provide practical guidance on how to plan and run an exercise. The guidelines consider scalability to resources available and recommend that complicated exercises, such as functional and full-scale exercises, should not be attempted before completion of the less-complicated exercises, such as drills and tabletops. Exercises are part of the continuous improvement cycle for emergency preparedness and should be conducted regularly, with any identified issues receiving appropriate action and mitigation to ensure Veterinary Services learn from lessons identified.

2. Nordic-Baltic Veterinary Contingency Group – a regional simulation exercise approach [Dr Thomas Svensson, NBVCG]

The Nordic-Baltic Veterinary Contingency Group (NBVCG) is a Nordic-wide Working Group for Microbiology & Animal Health and Welfare that has been active since 2006. The primary objective is to improve cooperation, communication, and exchange of information and experiences between the Veterinary Authorities within the Nordic-Baltic region, in the context of contingency planning and during animal disease emergencies. Dr Svensson presented the Group's work on implementing two regional simulation exercises, Exercise Pegasus and Exercise Ruta. He highlighted that the design of regional exercises must ensure that all countries can engage and participate and be able to learn from each other. This pooling of resources for a regional exercise can allow smaller countries to have their voices heard and to play an active role in emergency preparedness activities. He closed by emphasising the need for a well-planned and detailed evaluation to identify issues and corrective action to be able to update contingency plans.

3. Ensuring cost effectiveness – the CELULEX exercise

[Major Júlio Gouveia Carvalho – Portuguese Army]

Major Carvalho presented the full-scale, multisectoral simulation exercise that takes place in Portugal every year. The "CELULEX" Exercise, which has been carried out for the last eight years, is organised by the Portuguese army to prepare its response to chemical, biological, radiological and nuclear incidents in a civil emergency environment, with a focus on civil–military cooperation. The participants include key stakeholders such as civil defence organisations, security forces, the fire brigade, and other public organisations with protection and relief responsibilities. International organisations, such as WHO, OIE, and the UN Office for Disarmament Affairs (UNODA), also attend as observers and/or participants, where relevant.

Drawing on a decade of experience in national and international exercises, Major Carvalho described the planning, implementation and evaluation of an exercise and highlighted good practices, which include ensuring cost effectiveness. Lastly, he emphasised that multisectoral exercises are an opportunity to be creative. In summary, he said that they should

- have achievable objectives;
- keep the planning as simple as possible;
- build partnerships and trust between different sectors.

4. 'GET Prepared' – a framework for better planning and testing of emergency preparedness [Dr Sally Gaynor, EuFMD]

EuFMD is developing a toolbox of resources for assessing and addressing gaps in emergency preparedness – called 'GET Prepared'. This toolbox will be composed of existing and new tools developed by EuFMD and additional examples of good practices identified in collaboration with EuFMD Members and with DG SANTE Unit F2 of the European Commission. Whilst existing tools are for foot and mouth disease, many of the new tools will be able to be adapted for other Transboundary Animal Diseases (TADS), and others will be generic tools suitable for all TADs. EuFMD will continue its work on simulation exercises, based on needs identified by the 39 Members Countries (these include European Member States and countries on the borders of Europe that are not disease free or are at risk of the disease). EuFMD's work on building capacity for simulation exercises includes workshops, assistance with exercises, and the development of an on-line course EuFMD aims to have the toolbox available on-line by October 2021.

Discussion

Simulation exercises are a core component of emergency preparedness, yet many Veterinary Services have limited experience with them. Participants agreed on the usefulness of the OIE's highlevel guidance for simulation exercises, which emphasise the importance of scalability (to available resources and expertise) and of multisectoral collaboration, using an all-hazards approach. Exercises play an important role in building and sustaining capacity by identifying gaps, which leads to lessons being identified and corrective action being taken to improve capabilities through a cycle of continuous improvement. Because learning from exercises and real events is so important, afteraction reviews are essential.

A monitoring and evaluation framework is important for sustainable emergency preparedness and response. To support this, exercises should have clearly defined objectives linked to measurable indicators of performance. Exercises provide an opportunity to discuss and define indicators to assess and measure the impact of preparedness and response actions.

Having a contingency plan in place does not necessarily equate to 'preparedness', particularly if the plan is untested, so exercises should be incorporated as part of the contingency planning cycle.

A successful exercise should identify gaps and weaknesses (which are then addressed). The identification of gaps and weaknesses should be communicated as a positive thing; no one benefits from a "perfectly successful" exercise.

To be fit for purpose, plans must be tested within the local context and account for regional risks. Sharing contingency plans and exercise reports provides an opportunity for countries to learn from one another. Transparent and honest publishing of exercise reports also provides confidence to trading partners that a country takes preparedness and response seriously and helps to build trust. The inclusion of observers at an exercise also supports capacity building, whilst strengthening international solidarity and relations.

It was emphasised that countries could adopt a progressive approach to increasing the complexity and scope of exercises. For example, those with limited experience could start off with simple exercises and gradually build complexity into subsequent exercises as they gain experience.

Session 6: [Chaired by Mr Adrien Sivignon, INTERPOL]

Investigating and responding to agro-crime

1. Project RHINO – including veterinarians in the response to bioterrorism

[Dr Fanny Ewann, INTERPOL]

Project RHINO (Response capability, Hazard assessment, Infection control, National coordination, and Organisation change) is an initiative implemented by INTERPOL which aims to increase multiagency preparedness to biological incidents. The project has identified challenges for engaging law enforcement and Veterinary Services in the health response; these include a lack of trust, the lack of common terminology, misunderstandings about roles and responsibilities, and inadequate resources. In the case of an animal disease outbreak, under normal circumstances the Veterinary Services should take the lead for investigation and response; however, if intentional release is suspected then law enforcement authorities should take the lead.

Every response is different, and roles and responsibilities of agencies should be agreed as much as possible during 'peacetime'. It can be useful to document modus operandi for inter-agency cooperation, e.g. in memoranda of understanding that clearly define the roles and responsibilities of each agency during an emergency and describe mechanisms for stakeholder and multi-agency engagement and coordination during the emergency.

2. Misinformation and criminal activity – recent experience with ASF outbreaks [Dr Ashish Sutar, OIE]

health sector is the false certification of (sub-standard) FMD vaccines in East Africa.

ASF outbreaks in Southeast Asia are having a cascading impact along pig and pig-products value chains in the region. The outbreaks have impacted supply, leading to record high prices for pork in the region. As well as having damaging impacts on the economy and livelihoods, the situation is creating opportunities for criminals (including organised crime) and leading to the dissemination of misinformation; often the two go hand in hand. Examples of criminal activities include the selling of fake vaccines; threats of, or actual, intentional introduction of ASF to pig farms; unauthorised testing of experimental vaccines; and falsified certification (e.g. fake quarantine certificates). Misinformation linked to crime includes false claims about the effectiveness of therapeutics such as probiotics; rumours about ASF outbreaks, which are spread intentionally to increase pork prices;

and claims that ASF is zoonotic. The abundance of rumours and misinformation highlights the importance of effective risk communication. Another recent example of crime affecting the animal

To tackle criminal activity, it is important to understand the drivers of crime during animal disease

3. USDA-FBI model for preparedness training

[Dr Stephen Goldsmith, FBI]

Following the 2001 anthrax incident in the United States ('Amerithrax'), the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) and Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) launched the Joint Criminal and Epidemiologic Investigations Model. This evolved to include agro-crimes, and the United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) and the FBI developed a course to jointly train veterinarians and law enforcement officials in the investigation of and response to suspected agrocrimes (including espionage, insider threat, bio-terrorism and agroterrorism). Economic espionage, insider threats and commercial competition tend to be the crimes most observed. The course aims to share knowledge across public health, animal health and law enforcement communities. It provides common response protocols (and templates), including protocols for threat assessment, triggers ('tripwires') for initiating an investigation, joint information sharing, and interviews.

Challenges to joint investigation include: other animal health and law enforcement investigations going on at the same time; different cultures, procedures, ways of working, and reporting responsibilities across the two sectors; Veterinary Services hesitating to notify law enforcement authorities of a suspicion (i.e. concerned it may not be significant); and the lack of a unified incident command system for joint investigation.

To ensure early detection of deliberate events it is important to have systematic surveillance for unusual events. This involves monitoring the expected background level of endemic events; anything unusual or unexpected should be investigated. Although natural events are much more likely, investigations should aim to rule out accidents or deliberate releases.

4. Intelligence gathering and analysis for deliberate biological incidents involving animals (agro-crime and agro-terror)

[Dr Fanny Ewann, INTERPOL]

INTERPOL's Chemical, Biological, Radiological, Nuclear, and Explosives (CBRNE) programme supports its Member Countries by gathering and analysing intelligence and sharing information on deliberate incidents involving biological materials. It also supports Member Countries with capacity building and training and provides operational support for investigation and response. The challenges of intelligence gathering and information sharing in the context of animal diseases include:

- The current absence of a platform monitoring global intentional events and a reporting system allowing the flagging of such events
- The small proportion of intentional events compared to the vast number of disease outbreaks (the needle in a haystack), creating challenges for open-source monitoring
- The scarcity of reporting of intentional events involving animal pathogens, mostly linked to the lack of awareness from Veterinary Services (resulting in events not being reported or investigated as suspicious)
- The lack, in many countries, of strong cooperation between law enforcement and Veterinary Services, and the absence of formal information sharing systems and/or agreement between the two sectors

Dr Ewann presented the ongoing project of building an INTERPOL Biological Incident Analysis Platform. Fed by several sources of information, it will include animal health disease data and should support national law enforcement agencies to anticipate biological threats. Analytical reports on trends and biological agents of concern will also be generated on the basis of the data extracted from this platform.

5. Investigation of suspicious outbreaks – OIE guidelines and intersectoral cooperation [Dr Christine Uhlenhaut, OIE]

The OIE's <u>Guidelines</u> on Investigation of Suspicious Biological Events focus on the difference between standard epidemiological or clinical outbreak investigations and investigations of suspicious outbreaks that require inclusion of other sectors, i.e. law enforcement and forensic investigations. The organisational section of the guidelines addresses the need for multisectoral cooperation, listing many non-traditional stakeholders, and describes the resources, facilities and legal framework required. The operational section focuses on the phases of response planning and provides a list of 'triggers' that could indicate a deliberate event; these include epidemiological triggers (e.g. cases of an eradicated disease), laboratory triggers (e.g. missing high-consequence pathogens) and law enforcement triggers (e.g. online chatter pertaining to a biothreat). An intersectoral workshop, held in 2018 with participants from 14 countries, tested the guidelines against several scenarios. One outcome of the intersectoral workshop was a roadmap for the implementation of the guidelines.

Discussion

Both Veterinary Services and law enforcement authorities are involved in the investigation of and response to agro-crime. It is therefore important to encourage and foster cooperation between both sectors and to raise awareness about agro-crime and agro-terrorism. It is important to build trust across both sectors so that confidential information to support investigation or response can be easily shared. Approaches to fostering collaboration could include harmonising terminology between the two sectors, involving law enforcement authorities in the drafting of animal health national contingency plans, and joint participation in regular threat assessments and simulation exercises. Developing memoranda of understanding and granting security clearance to Veterinary Services could also support information sharing between the two sectors.

The tools and handouts described in the presentations can be obtained by contacting the speakers and, in the case of INTERPOL, by contacting the INTERPOL National Central Bureaus.

Session 7: [Chaired by Dr Paolo Dalla Villa, IZSAM]

Applied information systems and technology

1. Potential use of risk assessment to inform targeted surveillance for ASF at airports [Dr Ling Mur. OIE]

Risk assessment can help to target surveillance activities and is an approach that can be applicable and useful in low-resource settings. Existing data sources and new methodologies (for example, machine learning methods and interconnection of databases) allow faster and better-quality assessments.

Illegal smuggling and transport of animal products is a demonstrated pathway for the spread of transboundary animal diseases around the world; it is especially important for ASF because of the high resistance of the virus in infected products. Dr Mur developed a quantitative stochastic risk assessment to estimate, using a binominal distribution, the risk of ASF introduction into the USA by illegal swine products carried by air passengers. The two main components of the model estimated: i) the volume (Kg) of swine products introduced into the USA by air passenger luggage, and ii) the probability of swine products being infected with ASF in their country of origin. The results meant that it was possible to identify the countries of origin, airports, and months that presented a higher risk for the introduction of infected products. Without targeting of activities and resources, controlling this route can be very difficult due to numerous limitations (personnel, resources, low sensitivity of detection, time for controls, etc.).

2. Bluedot

[Mr Matthew German, Bluedot]

Mr German presented the role of technology in managing surge events and shared the work of Bluedot in this field. Growing population density, increasing global interconnectivity, and the high volume of outbreaks around the world has led to near constant strain on global public health services. While major corporations use technology to scale operations, governments can leverage automation and artificial intelligence to relieve strained public health systems. Mr German highlighted the fact that, by carefully integrating technology into public health processes, we can increase the efficiency of reporting while providing novel insights into data to help drive decision-making.

3. READY: Global readiness for major disease outbreak response

[Ms Elburg van Boetzelaer, Save the Children]

READY is a consortium involving Save the Children US & UK, Johns Hopkins University (Center for Humanitarian Health & Center for Communications), UK-Med, Mercy Malaysia and EcoHealth Alliance. The consortium was formed following the West African Ebola virus epidemic, recognising the need for clear coordination between intergovernmental and non-governmental organisations. The overall objective of the 3-year project, which is funded by USAID's Office for Disaster Assistance (OFDA), is to augment coordination, operations, and technical capacity for outbreak preparedness and response. More specifically, to:

- (1) improve NGO coordination with critical infectious disease platforms to promote an effective and integrated multisectoral approach to major disease outbreak response
- (2) strengthen the operational capacity of organisations for a more efficient, integrated humanitarian response to major disease outbreaks

(3) adapt and develop technical readiness across relevant sectors for an integrated response to major disease outbreaks.

READY aims to ensure that gaps in emergency response and organisations are understood and that targeted preparedness activities take place to address those gaps. Tools and technical guidelines will also be identified or developed to respond to identified gaps and made accessible through a knowledge management platform. To strengthen surge capacity, READY aims to identify personnel gaps and recruit to a roster, develop core competencies of outbreak response roles, align recruitment and deployment decision-making processes and strengthen the capability of outbreak response teams.

4. Rift Valley fever – risk mapping and prediction

[Dr Assaf Anyamba, NASA]

NASA's Rift Valley fever (RVF) model (RVF Monitor) is an early warning system for predicting the risk of RVF incursion using climate data and land surface ecological dynamics. Improvements have been made over the last 20 years in early warning systems, even though uptake of early warning information and action following early warning is still lagging far behind where it should be. Extreme changes in precipitation and temperature, in either direction (+/-), have significant implications for disease vectors and pathogen emergence and spread. The next generation early warning systems should be able to collect data that is useful for monitoring a number of different pathogen threats rather than just one. Surveillance and reporting of disease/pathogen incidents need to be improved if we are to prevent potential large-scale spread of diseases, and societies at large need to be better prepared for surprise extreme events under changing climate conditions.

Discussion

Risk assessment and modelling can play a role in increasing effectiveness and efficiency in the use of resources in emergencies by better targeting interventions in time and space. One Health approaches should be considered for modelling and early warning systems. One example of a system that uses this type of approach is the RVF Monitor, where satellite monitoring and mapping of key climate conditions and land surface ecological dynamics are an important and integral part of surveillance, and can help reduce the impact of outbreaks. Participants agreed that outputs of the model need to be linked to timely and proportionate action on the ground (surveillance, vaccination, movement controls, zoning etc.) to mitigate the risk of animal and human disease outbreaks. There was interest in the potential of the RVF Monitor model to be adapted as a platform to predict risk of other diseases.

From a regional perspective, risk communication meetings are very effective in supporting a strategic risk-based approach and encouraging stakeholders to act quickly upon receipt of early warning notifications from systems such as the RVF Monitor.

There was interest in the use of risk assessment for targeted ASF surveillance at airports and in the application of this model to other countries with lower capacity and resources for emergency management.

Session 8: [Chaired by Dr Keith Hamilton and Dr Daniel Donachie, OIE, and Dr Fanny Ewann, INTERPOL]

Big Ideas

To conclude the workshop, the participants were asked, 'where could the greatest gains be made to improve sustainable emergency management?'

Participants agreed that "one model does not fit all" and that, as demonstrated through the presentations from the workshop, emergency management is an extensive and complicated field, even in those countries with a high level of resources and capacity.

To reduce the risk of animal health events becoming emergencies, it is important to identify the factors that drive explosive outbreaks of exotic diseases and fluctuations in the incidence of endemic disease in lower-resources settings. Data collected by the OIE and its partners could be used to conduct epidemiological studies to determine these factors, so that targeted risk reduction and prevention strategies can be developed and implemented. It is likely that the driving factors will include inadequate biosecurity, illegal movements of animals, and interactions between wildlife and domestic animals.

There is a need to target the grassroots level by educating farmers and private veterinarians about good biosecurity practices and other risk-reduction and prevention strategies. This should include raising awareness of the threats from (and risk mitigation measures for) intentional or criminal activities. The inclusion of farmers and private veterinarians in contingency planning can strengthen the relationship with the Veterinary Authority. Targeted communications campaigns should aim to help them better understand risk and the costs of disease outbreaks and emergency management from their perspective. Veterinary Services should encourage and reward positive behaviours, such as the implementation of effective biosecurity measures and the prompt reporting of any suspicion of notifiable diseases. Efforts to promote these behaviours can be supported by a strong communication campaign that uses social media, awareness videos, local-level meetings with key stakeholders, etc. The importance of implementing good practices in animal husbandry, nutrition, and routine vaccination to complement biosecurity measures should also be emphasised. Veterinary Services should take a leading role in this regard and ensure that their stakeholders understand risk mitigation measures and the benefits. A fair compensation policy, whether it is cash value of animals or other incentives, should be in place to encourage reporting of disease suspicion, and Veterinary Services should consider business continuity of stakeholders (e.g. producers, private veterinarians) in their decision making. However, compensation strategies should be designed carefully, as they must strongly incentivise livestock owners to apply biosecurity measures, but not encourage criminal or negligent behaviour.

It is important to consider including emergency management in veterinary curricula and continuing professional development. Education and training must not forget veterinary paraprofessionals, who can contribute considerable support to emergency management. By undertaking certain veterinary tasks, such as sample collection (as delegated by the Veterinary Statutory Body), they free up veterinarians for other activities in an emergency.

A sustainable system for managing animal health emergencies requires a multisectoral approach which can rapidly mobilise sufficient resources and provide support for the response activities of Veterinary Services. Working with law enforcement offers multiple benefits, e.g. it increases the safety and security of response personnel (particularly in conflict areas); enables Veterinary Services to obtain assistance in collecting evidence if it is suspected that the outbreak was caused deliberately; allows criminal threat assessments to be conducted jointly, and facilitates intelligence sharing, both in advance of and during an outbreak.

There are strong commonalities between the animal and plant health sectors; for example, they share concerns about the impact of infectious disease on trade and they both rely on laboratories for detection and investigation of outbreaks. These commonalities have led some governments to merge their animal and plant health agencies.

The inclusion of Veterinary Services in national disaster plans and whole-of-government frameworks facilitates resource mobilisation for animal health emergencies, as demonstrated by the example of Botswana. It is often easier to access funds in an emergency than in a peacetime or prevention period, but the mechanisms should be established in peacetime. Veterinary Services should recommend that decision makers invest in emergency preparedness, using arguments from the outcomes of a cost-benefit analysis or a return on investment analysis. It should be argued that investments during peacetime (not just in the emergency phase) pay off in the long term. PPPs offer opportunities to improve the effectiveness and efficiency of emergency management and can create a win-win situation for both the public and private sectors.

Well-designed and well-executed simulation exercises are important for testing whether plans are fit for purpose. Exercises should identify breakpoints in systems. However, many countries lack the expertise and resources to deliver exercises and may need support from the international community or from another country(ies) (through "twinning") to build capacity for exercising. Any country can make a start by delivering a simple tabletop exercise or drill; the importance of these less-complicated exercises should not be overlooked. Countries can also consider a regional and/or international approach to exercises, which provides additional opportunities to share resources, expertise, and experience, and focus on regional risks. Regional and international collaboration can apply to all aspects of emergency management activities.

The OIE Performance of Veterinary Services (PVS) Pathway and FAO's Good Emergency Practice Guide can play an important role in capacity building for emergency management. It was suggested that "twinning" of countries, with one country partner being well resourced or having extensive outbreak experience, could enable lower-resource countries to access technical support in the development of preparedness activities such as simulation exercises.

Vaccination strategies can mitigate large-scale outbreaks and will often be the best option for disease control, but it depends on the epidemiology of the disease in question. For example, for Rift Valley fever virus, vaccination will be the best strategy, as vectors, and not animal-to-animal transmission, are the primary mode of dissemination. In contrast, for FMD, biosecurity and management of animal-to-animal transmission would potentially have a greater impact than vaccination. Furthermore, if a vaccine is multivalent it will also be much easier to get buy-in from farmers than if it is a monovalent vaccine.

The meeting highlighted both the range of threats from agro-crime and agro-terrorism and our vulnerabilities to those threats. In addition, it highlighted the fact that the resources needed to carry out a crime/terror-related act can be far outweighed by the resources needed to deal with the multiple economic, health-related and political consequences of such acts. In addition, it highlighted the fact that the resources required to carry out a criminal or terror-related act can be far outweighed by the multiple economic, health-related, and political consequences. Preparedness against agro-crime and agro-terrorism should be integrated into general strategies and planning for animal health crises. It was also highlighted that there was a need to raise awareness of threats from agro-crime and agro-terrorism, and that this should also be done in the context of general awareness raising about animal health emergency management. Security and law enforcement are integral to animal health emergency planning.

APPROACHES TO IMPROVING SUSTAINABLE MANAGEMENT OF ANIMAL HEALTH EMERGENCIES OIE Headquarters, Paris, 26-27 November 2019

<u>Description</u>: The meeting will discuss approaches to improving the sustainability of emergency management capacity, with the aim to reduce risks from agro-terror and agro-crime, as well as natural events.

<u>Format:</u> There will be an emphasis on forward thinking and thought-provoking discussion. Presentations will provide examples to stimulate open discussion.

<u>Participants</u>: Multisectoral experts – animal health, public health, security, law enforcement, livestock sector, government, international organisations, academia, regional representation

<u>Outputs</u>: Outputs of discussion (recommendations, examples of existing models and approaches) will be published (and presented at an OIE Global Conference on Emergency Management in 2021) with a view to guiding future policies in this area.

Time	Day 1: 26 November 2019	Speaker				
8:30-9:00	Registration					
9:00-9:10	Welcome remarks	Matthew Stone OIE				
	Global context					
	Chair: Francesco Berlingieri, European Commission					
9:10-9:25	Setting the scene – OIE's review of	Keith Hamilton				
	national contingency plans	OIE				
9:25-9:40	Global review of linkages between Veterinary Service and national	Armaghan Nasim				
	emergency management plans	Georgetown University				
9:40-9:55		William Gilbert				
	Cost-benefit analysis of investing in emergency preparedness	University of Liverpool				
9:55-10:15	Open discussion	All				
	Resource mobilisation for emergency response					
	Chair: Baptiste Dungu, Onderstepoort Biological Products SOC	Ltd				
10:20-10:35	The importance for resource mobilisation of linking animal health	Odireleng Idy Thololwane				
	emergency response to whole of government frameworks	Department of Veterinary				
		Services				
		Botswana				
10:35-10:50	Calidarity funds	Marie Jousse				
10:35-10:50	Solidarity funds	FMSE				
10.50 11.05	Insurance/Reinsurance – does it have a role?	Gary Hutchings				
10:50-11:05		DH AgRis				
11:05-11:30	Coffee break					
11:30-11:45	Public–private partnership – Namibia experience	Anja Boshoff-de Witt				
		Namibia Meat Board				
11:45-12:30	Open discussion	All				
12:30-13:30	Lunch					

International cooperation for animal health emergencie	c
Chair: Gail Carson, GOARN Vice Chair	3
13:30-13:55 History and guiding principles of the International Animal Health	Sharon Kolek
Emergency Reserve (IAHER) and guidance for other countries	Australian Government
considering an IAHER-style approach	Department of Agriculture
13:55-14:10	Gordon Cleveland
Testing IAHER – Simulation	USDA APHIS VS OSIC
14:10-14:20	Sharon Kolek
Testing IAHER – Real example	Australian Government
	Department of Agriculture
14:20-14:45 Similarities and differences between international mechanisms to	Patrick Drury WHO and
support public health emergencies (GOARN) and animal health	Ludovic Plee FAO
emergencies (EMC-AH) and the reasons for these differences	
14:45-15:25 Open discussion	All
15:25-15:45 Coffee break	
One Health networks and timely delivery of interventions through research	h and development
Chair: Osman Dar, Chatham House	
15:45-16:00 Rift Valley fever – challenges of sustaining preparedness against a	Baptiste Dungu
periodic emergency	Onderstepoort Biological
45.00.45.45	Products SOC Ltd
16:00-16:15 High-containment laboratory preparedness – opportunities for rapid	Bradley Pickering
laboratory response against emerging and existing zoonotic	CFIA
pathogens: leveraging capacity through global alliance	
16:15-16:30 Prioritisation, coordination, and fast-tracking of research and	Marie-Pierre Preziosi
development (WHO R and D blueprint, Global Coordination	WHO
Mechanism etc.) for zoonotic diseases	Nation Wiles Inc.
16:30-16:45 How to rapidly scale-up vaccine development	Mike Whelan CEPI
16:45-17:00 Vaccine reserves – assured emergency supply options (AESOP)	Keith Sumption EuFMD
17:00-17:15 International mechanisms to facilitate animal health research and	Alex Morrow
development in response to emergencies – current situation	STAR-IDAZ
17:15-18:00 Open discussion	All
Day 2: 27 November 2019	
Planning and exercising for emergencies, including deliberate-relea	se scenarios
Chair: Melissa Berquist, IIAD	T
9:00-9:15 OIE guidelines on animal health simulation exercises	Daniel Donachie
	OIE
9:15-9:30 Nordic-Baltic Veterinary Contingency Group – regional simulation	Thomas Svensson
exercise approach	Nordic-Baltic Veterinary
	Contingency Group
9:30-9:45 Ensuring cost effectiveness – Celulex exercise	Júlio Gouveia Carvalho
	Portuguese Army
9:45-10:00 Get Prepared – a framework for better planning and testing of	Sally Gaynor
emergency preparedness	EuFMD
10:00-10:30 Open discussion	All
10:30-11:00 Coffee break and group photo	
10:30-11:00 Coffee break and group photo Investigation and response to agro-crime	
10:30-11:00 Coffee break and group photo	Fanny Ewann
10:30-11:00 Coffee break and group photo Investigation and response to agro-crime Chair: Adrien Sivignon, INTERPOL 11:00-11:15 Project RHINO – Including veterinarians in the response to bioterrorism	INTERPOL
10:30-11:00 Coffee break and group photo Investigation and response to agro-crime Chair: Adrien Sivignon, INTERPOL 11:00-11:15 Project RHINO – Including veterinarians in the response to bioterrorism 11:15-11:30 Misinformation, criminal activity – recent experience with ASF	INTERPOL Ashish Sutar
10:30-11:00 Coffee break and group photo Investigation and response to agro-crime Chair: Adrien Sivignon, INTERPOL 11:00-11:15 Project RHINO – Including veterinarians in the response to bioterrorism 11:15-11:30 Misinformation, criminal activity – recent experience with ASF outbreaks	INTERPOL Ashish Sutar OIE
10:30-11:00 Coffee break and group photo Investigation and response to agro-crime Chair: Adrien Sivignon, INTERPOL 11:00-11:15 Project RHINO – Including veterinarians in the response to bioterrorism 11:15-11:30 Misinformation, criminal activity – recent experience with ASF	INTERPOL Ashish Sutar

11:45-12:00	Intelligence gathering and analysis for deliberate biological incidents	Fanny Ewann			
	involving animals (agro-crime and agro-terror)	INTERPOL			
12:00-12:15	Investigation of suspicious outbreaks – OIE guidelines and	Christine Uhlenhaut			
	intersectoral cooperation	OIE			
12:15-13:00	Open discussion	All			
13:00-14:00	Lunch				
Applied information systems and technology					
	Chair: Paolo Dalla Villa, IZSAM				
14:00-14:15	Potential use of risk assessment to inform targeted surveillance at	Lina Mur			
	airports for ASF	OIE			
14:15-14:30	Bluedot	Matthew German			
		Bluedot			
14:30-14:45	READY: The role of coordinated information management systems	Elburg van Boetzelaer			
		Save the children			
14:45-15:00	Pift Valley fever - rick manning and prediction	Assaf Anyamba			
	Rift Valley fever – risk mapping and prediction	NASA			
15:00-15:40	Open discussion	All			
15:40-16:00	Coffee break				
Big ideas					
16:00-17:00	What is a sustainable emergency management system and where can	All			
	the greatest gains in improving sustainability be made?				
17:00	Close of the meeting				

Annex-2: List of Participants

APPROACHES TO IMPROVING SUSTAINABLE MANAGEMENT OF ANIMAL HEALTH EMERGENCIES

OIE Headquarters, Paris, 26–27 November 2019

List of Participants

SPEAKERS

Dr Sharon Kolek

Australian Government Department of Agriculture Department of Agriculture and Water Resources 18 Marcus Clarke Street, Canberra ACT 2601 GPO Box 858 AUSTRALIA

Sharon.Kolek@agriculture.gov.au

Dr Odireleng Thololwane

Ministry of Agricultural Development and Food Security Department of Veterinary Services Private Bag 0032 Gaborone BOTSWANA othololwane@gov.bw

Mr Matthew German

BlueDot 207 Queens Quay W #801b Toronto ON M5J 1A7 CANADA Matthew@bluedot.global

Dr Brad Pickering

Head, Special Pathogens
National Centre for Foreign Animal Diseases
Canadian Food Inspection Agency / Government of
Canada
Canadian Science Centre for Human and Animal
Health
1015 Arlington St
Winnipeg, MB R3E 3M4
CANADA
bradley.pickering@canada.ca

Dr Fanny Ewann

INTERPOL 200, quai Charles de Gaulle 69006 Lyon FRANCE <u>F.EWANN@interpol.int</u>

Ms Marie Jousse

Responsable sections ruminants, avicoles et porcs Fonds national agricole de mutualisation du risque sanitaire et environnemental 6, rue de la Rochefoucauld 75009 Paris FRANCE marie.jousse@fmse.fr

Dr Sally Gaynor

The European Commission for the Control of Footand-Mouth Disease Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00153 Rome ITALY sally.gaynor@fao.org

Dr Ludovic Plee

EMC-AH / Animal Health Service
Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations
Viale delle Terme di Caracalla
00153 Rome
ITALY
Ludovic.plee@fao.org

Dr Keith Sumption

The European Commission for the Control of Footand-Mouth Disease Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00153 Rome ITALY keith.sumption@fao.org

Major Júlio Gouveia Carvalho

Exército Português Campo de Santa Clara, 34 1104-469 Lisbon PORTUGAL carvalho.jmcfg@mail.exercito.pt

Dr Anja Boshoff-de Witt

The Meat Board of Namibia P O Box 38 Windhoek NAMIBIA anja@nammic.com.na

Dr Baptise Dungu

Onderstepoort Biological Products SOC Ltd Private Bag X07 Onderstepoort 0110 SOUTH AFRICA Baty@obpvaccines.co.za

Dr Thomas Svensson

Contingency Administrator/ Deputy Chief of staff Crisis Management Unit Swedish Board of Agriculture S-551 82 Jönköping SWEDEN Thomas.Svensson@jordbruksverket.se

Dr Patrick Drury

World Health Organization Avenue Appia 20 1211 Genève SWITZERLAND druryp@who.int

Dr Marie-Pierre Preziosi

World Health Organization Avenue Appia 20 1211 Genève SWITZERLAND preziosim@who.int

Ms Armaghan Nasim

Center for Global Health Science and Security Georgetown University Medical Center NW 306, Medical-Dental Building 3900 Reservoir Road N.W. Washington, DC 20007 UNITED STATES OF AMERICA an805@georgetown.edu

Ms Elburg van Boetzelaer

Save the Children
1 St John's Ln, Farringdon
London EC1M 4AR
UNITED KINGDOM
e.vanboetzelaer@savethechildren.org.uk

Dr William Gilbert

Institute of Infection and Global Health University of Liverpool 8 West Derby Street, Liverpool, L69 7BE UNITED KINGDOM W.Gilbert@liverpool.ac.uk

Mr Gary Hutchings

DH AgRisk Essex House, 39–41 High Street Great Dunmow, Essex, CM6 1AE UNITED KINGDOM Gary.hutchings@dhagrisk.com

Dr Alex Morrow

DEFRA
Nobel House
17 Smith Square
London SW1P 3JR
UNITED KINGDOM
Alex.morrow@defra.gov.uk

Dr Mike Whelan

CEPI Gibbs building 215 Euston Rd, Bloomsbury London NW1 2BE UNITED KINGDOM mike.whelan@cepi.net

Dr Assaf Anyamba

NASA/GSFC 8800 Greenbelt Rd Greenbelt, MD 20771 UNITED STATES OF AMERICA assaf.anyamba@nasa.gov

Dr Gordon S. Cleveland

Senior Staff Officer/Radiological Program Analyst Advisory Team for Environment Food and Health USDA APHIS VS OSIC 4700 River Road Unit 41 Riverdale, MD 20737 UNITED STATES OF AMERICA gordon.s.cleveland@usda.gov

Dr Stephen W. Goldsmith

FBI HQ, WMD Directorate Biological Countermeasures Unit 935 Pennsylvania Ave, NW, Rm 6387 Washington, DC 20535 UNITED STATES OF AMERICA swgoldsmith@fbi.gov

PARTICIPANTS

Dr Francesco Berlingieri

Directorate-General for Health and Food Safety European Commission 1049 Bruxelles/Brussels BELGIUM

Francesco.BERLINGIERI@ec.europa.eu

Dr Julio Pompei

Centro Panamericano de Fiebre Aftosa y Salud Pública Veterinaria - PANAFTOSA Av. Governador Leonel de Moura Brizola 7778 - São Bento 25045-002, Duque de Caxias BRAZIL

icpompei@paho.org

Dr Juan Carlos Murillo

Gerente Internacional de Respuesta ante Desastres World Animal Protection - Protección Animal Mundial

Regional Office for Latin America & the Caribbean

P.O. Box: 516-3000, Heredia

COSTA RICA

jcmurillo@worldanimalprotection.org

Dr Pastor Alfonso

Centro Nacional de Sanidad Agropecuaria Apdo 10 San José de las Lajas CP 32700, Provincia Mayabeque Havana CUBA

pastor.alfonso@infomed.sld.cu

Dr Marie-Pierre Donguy

Head of the National Veterinary and Phytosanitary Investigation Unit (BNEVP) Ministère de l'agriculture et de l'alimentation Direction générale de l'alimentation 251, rue de Vaugirard 75732 PARIS Cedex 15 FRANCE

marie-pierre.donguv@agriculture.gouv.fr

Dr Séverine Rautureau

Deputy Chief of the Sanitary Emergency Unit Ministère de l'agriculture et de l'alimentation Direction générale de l'alimentation 251, rue de Vaugirard 75732 PARIS Cedex 15 FRANCE

severine.rautureau@agriculture.gouv.fr

Mr Adrien Sivignon

INTERPOL 200, quai Charles de Gaulle 69006 Lyon FRANCE A.SIVIGNON@interpol.int

Dr Tilman Kühn

aCare Lab GmbH & Co. KG Bahnhofstraße 86 04158 Leipzig GERMANY t.kuehn@acarelab.com

Dr Darlington Owusu

Veterinary Service Directorate Ministry of Food and Agriculture P.O. BOX M161 Accra GHANA dapaahdarl@yahoo.co.uk

Dr Paolo Dalla Villa

Istituto Zooprofilattico Sperimentale dell'Abruzzo e del Molise Campo Boario 64100 Teramo ITALY p.dallavilla@izs.it

Dr Frédéric Poudevigne

EMC-AH / Animal Health Service
Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations
Viale delle Terme di Caracalla
00153 Rome
ITALY
fredericpoudevigne@yahoo.fr

Dr Fabrizio Rosso

The European Commission for the Control of Footand-Mouth Disease Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00153 Rome ITALY Fabrizio.rosso@fao.org

Dr Ali El Romeh

Animal Resources Department Ministry of Agriculture Beyrouth LEBANON aelromeh@agriculture.gov.lb

Dr Sarah Dadang Abdullah

Senior Assistant Director
Biosecurity and SPS Management Division
Department of Veterinary Services
Wisma Tani, Level 5
Podium Block 1A, Lot 4G1, Precinct 4
Federal Government Administration Centre
62630 Putrajaya
MALAYSIA
radim@dvs.gov.my

Dr Samuel Castro

Bureau of Animal Industry Ministry of Agriculture Manila PHILIPPINES

samcastro@daad-alumni.de

Dr Khemmapat Boonyo

Veterinary Officer, Senior Professional Level Bureau of Disease Control and Veterinary Services Department of Livestock Development 69/1 Phayathai road, Ratchatewee Bangkok THAILAND

kboonyo.w@gmail.com

Dr Heni Hai Ammar

Chef de service des maladies animales et des zoonoses
Direction Générale des Services Vétérinaires
Ministère de l'Agriculture des Ressources
Hydrauliques et de la Pêche
30 Rue Alain SAVARY-1002-Tunis.
TUNISIA
hajammar.vet@gmail.com

Dr Osman Dar

The Royal Institute of International Affairs Chatham House 10 St James's Square London SW1Y 4LE UNITED KINGDOM Osman.Dar@phe.gov.uk

Dr David Elliot

UK International Biosecurity Programme CBR Division Dstl
Porton Down, Salisbury
Wiltshire
UNITED KINGDOM
DELLIOTT@mail.dstl.gov.uk

Dr Melissa Berquist

Institute for Infectious Animal Diseases 1500 Research Parkway Suite B270, 2129 TAMU, College Station Texas 77843-2129 UNITED STATES OF AMERICA MLBerguist@ag.tamu.edu

Dr Gail Carson

Henry Wellcome Building for Genomic Medicine University of Oxford Old Road campus, Roosevelt Drive Headington Oxford OX3 7BN UNITED KINGDOM gail.carson@ndm.ox.ac.uk

OIE

Dr Matthew Stone

OIE 12, rue de Prony 75017 Paris FRANCE m.stone@oie.int

Dr Tianna Brand t.brand@oie.int

Dr Daniel Donachie d.donachie@oie.int

Dr Keith Hamilton k.hamilton@oie.int

Dr Jennifer Lasley j.lasley@oie.int

Ms Sonia Nguyen s.nguyen@oie.int

Dr Christine Ulhenhaut c.ulhenhaut@oie.int

Dr Ashish Sutar

OIE Sub-Regional Representation for South East Asia c/o Department of Livestock Development 69/1 Phaya Thai Road, Ratchathewi 10400 Bangkok THAILAND a.sutar@oie.int